

ISSUE BRIEF No. 4991 | AUGUST 12, 2019 DOUGLAS AND SARAH ALLISON CENTER FOR FOREIGN POLICY

# U.S. Relations with Belarus and the Russia Effect

Alexis Mrachek

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

The U.S. should demonstrate interest in Belarus, particularly its implications for European security, while remaining wary of Russia's influence and actions there.

Of all former Soviet states, Belarus maintains the closest ties with Russia. This closeness with Moscow is cause for concern for neighboring NATO members.

Belarus is an integral part of Europe, and the U.S. should work with European allies to limit Russian influence and achieve strategic goals in the region. B elarus is a nation known for its human rights violations and its close relations with Russia. Moscow dictates many of Minsk's actions. The United States should remain wary of Russia's influence and actions in Belarus. The U.S. should also maintain its commitment to security in the region, considering that four North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) members border Belarus: Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, and Poland. It is important for the United States to engage with Belarusian civil society in the future, to be aware of its limits in influencing Belarus, and to work with European allies, when possible, in the areas of human rights, democracy, and mitigating Russian influence.

## **Relations with the United States**

Located in Eastern Europe, Belarus is often described as Europe's only remaining dictatorship.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib4991

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Even though it gained its independence from the Soviet Union in 1991, Belarus maintains close economic, military, and political ties with Russia. Combined with the autocratic rule of Belarusian President Alexander Lukashenko, these ties make good relations with Minsk a challenge for Washington.

In terms of press freedom, democracy, and economic freedom, Belarus scores quite low. In Reporters Without Borders' *2019 World Press Freedom Index*, Belarus scores 153rd of 180 countries surveyed; last year, the Lukashenko government imposed around 100 fines on journalists for working for exiled media outlets. The government has also arrested critical journalists and bloggers and blocked popular news sites.<sup>1</sup> In addition, Belarus scores 104th of 180 countries in The Heritage Foundation's *2019 Index of Economic Freedom*, designating it as a "mostly unfree nation."<sup>2</sup>

Because Belarus has a history of human rights violations, and because of its coziness with Moscow, it has an inconstant relationship with the United States. In 2006, the U.S. imposed travel restrictions and financial sanctions on several state-owned entities and 16 individuals, including Lukashenko, due to the undemocratic nature of the elections.<sup>3</sup> In 2008, the U.S. tightened sanctions on Belarus for its perceived human rights abuses.<sup>4</sup> In response, Belarus expelled the majority of America's diplomats, including the U.S. ambassador. Until this past January, Belarus had allowed only five U.S. diplomats to be stationed in Minsk.<sup>5</sup>

When Russia illegally annexed Ukraine's Crimean peninsula in 2014, Belarus refused to recognize Russia's takeover. This led to a slight thawing of Belarusian relations with the U.S., and the West in general.<sup>6</sup> In 2015, the U.S. allowed light sanctions relief when Belarus released all of its political prisoners and arranged cease-fire talks among Russia, Ukraine, and Russian-backed separatists in eastern Ukraine.<sup>7</sup> The release of political prisoners signaled a brief improvement in human rights, but Belarus still has much to accomplish in this area. In January 2019, Belarus finally lifted the cap on U.S. diplomatic presence,<sup>8</sup> leading to a slight improvement in relations.

#### Strategic Implications

Of all the former Soviet states, Belarus remains the closest with Russia. Unfortunately, it seems the two countries are only drifting closer.

In 1997, Belarus and Russia signed a framework treaty on creating a union to generate closer cooperation between the two countries on defense, economy, and security-related matters.<sup>9</sup> Two years later, they signed a new version of the document, which constituted their two nations' joining as a Union State, complete with a single currency, flag, and economy instituted in writing.<sup>10</sup> After 20 years of deferment, the topic of further integrating this Union State has resurfaced. Russian President Vladimir Putin is pushing Lukashenko to tangibly integrate the two nations, likely as a ploy to remain in power. Putin's current term as president of Russia ends in 2024, but if a Union State were created, he could enact a new constitution allowing a change in presidential term limits. Currently, the talks are meant to generate a decision by December 8, when the anniversary of the Union State treaty will be recognized.<sup>11</sup>

Belarus depends on Russia for cut-rate oil sales to keep its economy afloat,<sup>12</sup> and this past year took on a \$630 million loan from Russia.<sup>13</sup> To help repay its debts to Russia, Belarus is looking to borrow \$600 million from China.<sup>14</sup> This loan would further endanger the Belarusian economy. Belarus and Russia are also both members of the Eurasian Economic Union (EAEU), which exists to allow capital, goods, and people to move freely throughout the Eurasian region. However, Russia uses the EAEU to extend its domineering economic arm to several more Eurasian nations—Armenia, Kazakhstan, and Kyrgyzstan.<sup>15</sup>

Belarus and Russia are also connected militarily. They are part of the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO), which includes Armenia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Tajikistan.<sup>16</sup> The CSTO's aim is to counter transnational threats, and to allow arms sales, military training, and joint military exercises to occur among the member countries.<sup>17</sup> Last December, the CSTO appointed Belarusian Security Council State Secretary Stanislav Zas as its new secretary general.<sup>18</sup> However, Moscow dominates the organization and uses it for its own agenda. This past year, Russia declared its desire to build a military base in Belarus, which Lukashenko refused. Nonetheless, Russia likely still has at least a few thousand troops stationed in Belarus, left behind after the joint Zapad war games in September 2017.<sup>19</sup>

Overall, Minsk's closeness with Moscow is cause for concern for the neighboring NATO members. Lithuania's main concern is Belarus's Ostrovets (or Astravets) nuclear power plant. The plant is being built by Atomstroyexport, "Russia's main nuclear exporter," and is financed with a \$10 billion loan from Moscow.<sup>20</sup> Along with posing multiple environmental and safety concerns,<sup>21</sup> Ostrovets threatens Lithuania's national security,<sup>22</sup> given that it lies only about 14 miles from the Lithuanian border<sup>23</sup> and is located within a seismic-activity zone.<sup>24</sup> If an earthquake occurred, the plant could be damaged and leak radiation, threatening the safety of Lithuania and potentially surrounding nations. Belarus also jeopardizes the general

security of Estonia, Latvia, and Poland because of its close alignment with Russia. With tensions between NATO and Russia running high, it is natural for some members to be wary of Belarus and its close relationship with Russia.

#### Recommendations for the U.S.

Not only does Belarus have a close historical and cultural connection with Russia, the geographical fact that it is part of Europe cannot be ignored. Because of this, the U.S. should demonstrate interest in Belarus, and particularly its implications for European security. U.S. policymakers should realize that, under current circumstances, they are limited in what they can hope to accomplish there. Specifically, the U.S. should:

- **Remain wary of Russia's influence and actions in Belarus.** Russia will continue to remain involved in Belarus's economic, military, and political affairs. It would not be surprising if Russia convinced Belarus to more formally integrate their Union State in the near future.
- Maintain its commitment to security in the region surrounding Belarus. Russian influence in the region threatens the national security of Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, and Poland, which are all NATO members. The U.S. should remain committed to NATO and its allies that neighbor Belarus.
- Seek to engage with civil society in Belarus, but be realistic that this will not be possible in the near future. When the timing is right, one way to cooperate more would be to reinstate a U.S. ambassador and increase the U.S. diplomatic presence in Minsk, especially since Belarus has lifted the restriction on the number of U.S. diplomats allowed.
- Be aware of limits in influencing Belarus. Historically, Lukashenko has straddled Russia and the West, but seems to be leaning closer to Russia at present. U.S. policymakers should be realistic about what they can achieve in Belarus, whether it be political issues or Belarus's relationship with Russia. U.S. policymakers should also refuse to give legitimacy to the Russian regime and its actions in Belarus.

• Work with Europe allies regarding Belarus. In order to help foster democracy and protection for human rights in Belarus, and to mitigate Russian influence in the region, the U.S. should work with European allies when possible. Since Belarus is an integral part of Europe, working with European allies is the natural course of action to take in accomplishing these goals.

### Conclusion

If Belarus improves its record on democracy and human rights, the United States should seek out more opportunities for bilateral engagement. Until then, relations will remain unsteady. Russia will also continue to extend its reach into Belarus, and the U.S. should remain aware of Moscow's ambitions.

**Alexis Mrachek** is Research Assistant for Russia and Eurasia in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for Foreign Policy, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

## Endnotes

- 1. Reporters Without Borders, 2019 World Press Freedom Index, "Belarus," 2019, https://rsf.org/en/belarus (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 2. Terry Miller, Anthony B. Kim, and James M. Roberts, 2019 Index of Economic Freedom (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2019), p. 102, https://www.heritage.org/index/.
- U.S. Department of State, Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs, "U.S. Relations with Belarus," *Bilateral Relations Fact Sheet*, May 24, 2019, https:// www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-belarus/ (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 4. Ibid., and Damon Wilson and David J. Kramer, "When Sanctions Work: The Belarus Buckle," *The American Interest*, November 1, 2010, https://www. the-american-interest.com/2010/11/01/when-sanctions-work-the-belarus-buckle/ (accessed July 30, 2019).
- "Report: Belarus Lifts Limit on U.S. Envoys Allowed in Minsk," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, January 11, 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/in-diplomaticbreakthrough-belarus-removes-limit-on-u-s-envoys-allowed-in-minsk/29703891.html (accessed August 2, 2019).
- "Belarus Lifts Decade-Old Restriction on U.S. Diplomats," Reuters, March 4, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-belarus-usa/belarus-lifts-decadeold-restriction-on-us-diplomats-idUSKCN1QL1K3 (accessed July 22, 2019).
- "Belarus Welcomes U.S. Decision to Prolong Suspension of Sanctions," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, October 19, 2016, https://www.rferl.org/a/ belarus-us-extends-suspension-of-sanctions/28063269.html (accessed July 30, 2019).
- Robbie Gramer and Amy MacKinnon, "A Diplomatic Breakthrough for Washington in Europe's Last Dictatorship," *Foreign Policy*, January 10, 2019, https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/01/10/diplomatic-breakthrough-for-washington-in-europes-last-dictatorship-belarus-warming-relations-with-westunited-states-lukashenko-putin-russia-dispute-diplomacy-state-department-eastern-europe/ (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 9. Richard C. Paddock, "Russia, Belarus Sign Union Treaty," *Los Angeles Times*, April 3, 1997, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1997-04-03-mn-44920-story.html (accessed August 7, 2019).
- Leonid Bershidsky, "Putin's Retirement Plan Depends on Belarus," Bloomberg Opinion, January 8, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/ articles/2019-01-08/putin-is-seeking-to-retain-power-through-a-union-with-belarus (accessed July 19, 2019).
- 11. "Putin, Lukashenka Meet Again to Discuss Integration Via Union State," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, July 18, 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/putinlukashenka-meet-again-to-discuss-integration-via-union-state/30063271.html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 12. Andrew Higgins, "As Putin Pushes a Merger, Belarus Resists with Language, Culture and History," *The New York Times*, June 29, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/29/world/europe/russia-belarus-putin-lukashenko.html (accessed July 19, 2019).
- 13. "Russia Gives Belarus New \$630 Million Loan," UAWire, November 13, 2018, https://www.uawire.org/russia-gives-belarus-new-630-million-loan (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 14. "Belarus to Get Money from China to Pay Off Russian Debts," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, July 10, 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/belarus-to-getmoney-from-china-to-pay-off-russian-debts/30047245.html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 15. Christopher Hartwell and Martin Miszerak, "Eurasian Economic (dis)Union," *Financial Times*, January 29, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/8402741a-2319-11e9-8ce6-5db4543da632 (accessed August 7, 2019).
- 16. Stratfor, "Eurasia: Belarusian Security Official to Become New CSTO Head," *Situation Report*, May 23, 2019, https://worldview.stratfor.com/situation-report/eurasia-belarusian-security-official-become-new-csto-head (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 17. Richard Weitz, Assessing the Collective Security Treaty Organization: Capabilities and Vulnerabilities (Carlisle Barracks, PA: U.S. Army War College Press, October 2018), p. vii, https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pdffiles/PUB1391.pdf (accessed August 6, 2019).
- "Belarusian President Approves Appointment of CSTO's New Secretary General," Xinhua, December 22, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-12/22/c\_137690911.htm (accessed July 23, 2019).
- Matthias Williams and Pavel Polityuk, "Russia Left Troops in Belarus After Wargames: Ukraine," Reuters, September 29, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-ukraine-crisis-army/russia-left-troops-in-belarus-after-wargames-ukraine-idUSKCN1C4234 (accessed July 31, 2019), and Robin Emmott, "Estonia Says Russia May Put Troops in Belarus to Challenge NATO," Reuters, April 27, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nato-russia-belarus/ estonia-says-russia-may-put-troops-in-belarus-to-challenge-nato-idUSKBN17T1DQ (accessed August 1, 2019).
- 20. Andrius Sytas, Geert De Clercq, and Mark Potter, "Lithuania Urges EU to Pressure Belarus over Nuclear Safety," Reuters, July 4, 2018, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-baltics-energy/lithuania-urges-eu-to-pressure-belarus-over-nuclear-safety-idUSKBN1JU1Q4 (accessed August 1, 2019).

21. Ibid.

- 22. Andrius Sytas and Alexander Smith, "Lithuania to Ask Belarus to Switch Nuclear Power Plant to Gas," Reuters, March 4, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-baltics-energy/lithuania-to-ask-belarus-to-switch-nuclear-plant-to-gas-idUSKCN1QL163 (accessed August 1, 2019).
- 23. Power Technology, "Belarusian Nuclear Power Plant, Ostrovets," https://www.power-technology.com/projects/belarusian-nuclear-power-plantostrovets/ (accessed August 5, 2019).

24. Pete Baumgartner, "Belarus Proceeding with Russian-Built Nuclear Plant Despite Accidents, Quake Worries, and Neighbors' Objections," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, September 21, 2017, https://www.rferl.org/a/belarus-astravets-nuclear-plant-lithuania-quake-fears/28749653.html (accessed August 5, 2019).